Faculty Senate Council

January 13, 2010
3:30-5 p.m.

Present:  Edelstein, Fabris, Goldstein, Gray, Griffith, Gullette, Holliday, Kreitzberg, E. Li, S. Li, McAnany, Moritz, Morris, Newsom Kerr, Numan, Ostrov, Pan, Pier, Popalisky, Prior,  Riley, Schulz, Yan, Young
Excused:  Davis, Feinstein, Solomon
Absent:  Counseling Psychology, Marketing, Fedder, Hess, Kamas, Maurer, Senzai
Invited Participants:  Provost Lucia Gilbert

1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate Past President Edward Schaefer.  
2.  The minutes of the December 2, 2009 meeting were approved.

3.  OPEN SESSION WITH PROVOST GILBERT

Provost Gilbert reported that discussions are ongoing regarding the collaboration of the Jesuit School of Theology (JST) and the University.

The issue regarding the cost of course material through Barnes and Noble.  A comment was made that getting the material through the bookstore adds $10-15 above what material used to cost the students.  Provost Gilbert said there is a contract with Barnes and Noble, which must be honored but not to the point of overcharging students.  Further discussion indicated that other faculty had encountered the same type of experience.  She asked that email be sent to her with specific experiences for her review.

On the subject of communication between the faculty and administration, it was offered that a “suggestion box” be placed in a central location.  This would provide anonymity as well as availability for all the campus community.  Another suggestion was to use something like Angel to enter comments and still have anonymity.

A question was asked about the method of student evaluations.  Ed mentioned that Assistant Provost Suzanne Dancer is doing a comparison of on-line versus written student evaluations and he is happy with the work she is doing. He hopes to be able to present this work at the February meeting.  A comment was made that the form has been the same for 25+ years.  This person felt that the bigger issue was not if the evaluations were done on paper or on line but that the instrument itself needs revision.  The general opinion is that the evaluation form needs reviewing not only as to the questions but as they pertain to the individual schools and colleges.  Ed said that at this time the University administration is focusing on the WASC report, the JST, enrollment, and finances, and, therefore, overhauling of the form may have to be deferred for a year or more.
Provost Gilbert said 1300 is the admission target for fall 2010.  
4.  EVALUATION OF ADMINISTRATORS

A faculty subcommittee had been formed to address this topic.  President Schaefer said that two members have asked to be replaced.  He asked that the Council solicit replacements from their constituents and forward those names to him.  The subcommittee is trying to formulate a process that is analogous to the way students evaluate faculty.  To that end, the results of evaluations would be available to any interested party.  The evaluations would be in narrative and numerical formats.
5.  FACULTY SENATE PROFESSOR AWARD

The discussion focused on the number of members on the committee.  Every faculty member who has won the award is a member of the selection committee plus the Provost and the Faculty Senate Vice President for Elections who chairs the committee.  Given the schedules of approximately 18 people, two meetings had to be scheduled last year.

Therefore, it was suggested to have only the six most recent winners on the committee with the Provost and VP for Elections.  Another suggestion was to have the most recent available winner from the Arts, Sciences, Business, Engineering, Law, and Education and Counseling Psychology.  There were 21 votes in favor of the motion to change the structure of the committee to include the most recent winner available from each of each of these disciplines.  There was one opposing vote.  The committee will use this format to select the Professor Award winner from the nominations in coming spring quarter.
6.  UNDERGRADUATE FINAL EXAMS SCHEDULE
President Schaefer continued the discussion that was begun at the last meeting.  The fall and winter term exams follow the schedule that President Davis had proposed.  Because of when the Good Friday holiday occurs, the schedule for spring becomes more complicated because of room availability in a four-day week.  Undergraduate exams compete with graduate exams for the limited  numberof rooms.  

Therefore, President Davis proposed that spring exams be held on the weekend, either Saturday or Sunday or both.  This would allow 8 a.m. classes to hold their finals in the morning.  The results of a straw vote were four voting in favor and 20 voting against the idea of a Sunday-Thursday exam schedule. Given the negative reaction of the Council to the suggestion of a Saturday-Thursday exam schedule, no vote was held.
7.  RANK AND TENURE HIATUS

Helen Moritz reported that there were two recommendations that the Council representatives approved to forward to the tenure and tenure-track faculty for their vote of approval:

· To give faculty who have served 4 terms or 12 years of  rank and tenure committee service the option of exemption from further rank and tenure committee service.
· To make faculty members currently serving on a school or college rank and tenure committee ineligible for election to the University Rank and Tenure Committee.

Discussion continued on whether the current two-year hiatus between service on a rank and tenure committee should be extended to either 3 years or 4 years and should be proportional to the number of faculty in a unit.  The Hiatus Committee proposed the following:
Units with 50 or more tenured faculty:  4 years of hiatus between terms of service

Units with 25-50 tenured faculty:  3 years of hiatus

Units with fewer than 25 tenured faculty:  3 years of hiatus when possible; otherwise, two years of hiatus
In all cases, an exception to make ad hoc arrangements would be permitted in instances where a full professor is not otherwise available for service on the University committee or where a tenured professor is not otherwise available for service in a designated (i.e., departmental) slot on a school committee.

The Council representatives voted without dissention to send the above hiatus formula to the tenure and tenure-track faculty for their vote of approval.  Included with this vote would be the ad hoc arrangements paragraph.
Discussion began on whether to make a faculty member ineligible for election to any other Faculty Senate committee while currently serving on another Faculty Senate committee.  Helen mentioned that the advantage would be the elimination of the necessity to hold elections to replace faculty “picked off” from Grievance Committees, Faculty Judicial Board (FJB), or Core Committees to serve on any rank and tenure committee.  The disadvantage would be to reduce the pool of faculty eligible for election to rank and tenure committees.

The issue could perhaps be addressed by allowing concurrent service at least on a rank and tenure committee and a Core committee, if the really intensive preliminary work in preparation for the roll-out of the new Core has passed.  Another suggestion was that a person serving on a Core committee could be a candidate for the FJB, a grievance committee, or a rank and tenure committee, but would have the option to serve simultaneously on both committees.

After a discussion of complications arising from the prohibition on concurrent service on committees of the Faculty Senate, a motion was made that, in a case where a member of the FJB or a college or school grievance committee is elected to a rank and tenure committee, the seat on the FJB or grievance committee shall be filled by the person with the next highest number of votes for that seat in the most recent election.

There was considerable discussion about the election rules and how they might be improved.  The author of the earlier motion withdrew it and agreed to work with the Hiatus Committee to draft another motion  that would encompass the sense of the Council.  President Schaefer asked that this be done before the February 10 meeting.

Copies of any materials distributed at this meeting are available upon request.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.  Please refer to to http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.

